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Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System, August 4, 2004.
Robert deV. Frierson,
Deputy Secretary of the Board.
[FR Doc. 04–18212 Filed 8–9–04; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 6210–01–S

FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM

Formations of, Acquisitions by, and 
Mergers of Bank Holding Companies

The companies listed in this notice 
have applied to the Board for approval, 
pursuant to the Bank Holding Company 
Act of 1956 (12 U.S.C. 1841 et seq.) 
(BHC Act), Regulation Y (12 CFR Part 
225), and all other applicable statutes 
and regulations to become a bank 
holding company and/or to acquire the 
assets or the ownership of, control of, or 
the power to vote shares of a bank or 
bank holding company and all of the 
banks and nonbanking companies 
owned by the bank holding company, 
including the companies listed below.

The applications listed below, as well 
as other related filings required by the 
Board, are available for immediate 
inspection at the Federal Reserve Bank 
indicated. The application also will be 
available for inspection at the offices of 
the Board of Governors. Interested 
persons may express their views in 
writing on the standards enumerated in 
the BHC Act (12 U.S.C. 1842(c)). If the 
proposal also involves the acquisition of 
a nonbanking company, the review also 
includes whether the acquisition of the 
nonbanking company complies with the 
standards in section 4 of the BHC Act 
(12 U.S.C. 1843). Unless otherwise 
noted, nonbanking activities will be 
conducted throughout the United States. 
Additional information on all bank 
holding companies may be obtained 
from the National Information Center 
website at www.ffiec.gov/nic/.

Unless otherwise noted, comments 
regarding each of these applications 
must be received at the Reserve Bank 
indicated or the offices of the Board of 
Governors not later than September 3, 
2004.

A. Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis 
(Glenda Wilson, Community Affairs 
Officer) 411 Locust Street, St. Louis, 
Missouri 63166-2034:

1. Centennial Bancshares, Inc., Little 
Rock, Arkansas; to become a bank 
holding company by acquiring 100 
percent of the voting shares of Pine 
State Bancshares, Inc., Kingsland, 
Arkansas, and thereby indirectly acquire 
Pine State Bank, Kingsland, Arkansas.

B. Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas 
City (Donna J. Ward, Assistant Vice 

President) 925 Grand Avenue, Kansas 
City, Missouri 64198-0001:

1. Wilber Co., Wilber, Nebraska; to 
acquire 100 percent of the voting shares 
of Hickman Corporation, Hickman, 
Nebraska, and thereby indirectly acquire 
First State Bank, Lincoln, Nebraska.

2. Wilber Co., Wilber, Nebraska; to 
acquire 100 percent of the voting shares 
of Yutan Bancorp., Inc., Yutan, 
Nebraska, and thereby indirectly acquire 
Bank of Yutan, Yutan, Nebraska.

In connection with this application, 
Wilber Co. also has applied to acquire 
indirect control of Yutan Insurance 
Agency, Inc., Yutan, Nebraska, and 
thereby engage in insurance agency 
activities pursuant to section 
225.28(b)(11)(iii)(A) of Regulation Y.

C. Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas 
(W. Arthur Tribble, Vice President) 2200 
North Pearl Street, Dallas, Texas 75201-
2272:

1. First Metroplex Capital, Inc., Dallas, 
Texas; to become a bank holding 
company by acquiring 100 percent of 
the voting shares of T Bank, National 
Association, Dallas, Texas (in 
formation).

Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System, August 4, 2004.
Robert deV. Frierson,
Deputy Secretary of the Board.
[FR Doc. 04–18211 Filed 8–9–04; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 6210–01–S

FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM

[Docket No. OP–1209] 

Request for Information for Study on 
Investigations of Disputed Consumer 
Information Reported to Consumer 
Reporting Agencies

AGENCY: Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System.
ACTION: Notice of study and request for 
information. 

SUMMARY: Pursuant to section 313(b) of 
the Fair and Accurate Credit 
Transactions Act of 2003 (FACT Act), 
the Board of Governors of the Federal 
Reserve System is conducting a study 
on investigations by furnishers of 
consumer information to consumer 
reporting agencies when that 
information is disputed. The FACT Act 
generally amends the Fair Credit 
Reporting Act. In preparing this study, 
the Board requests public comment on 
a number of issues relating to the 
prompt investigation, completeness, and 
correction or deletion of information 
reported to credit reporting agencies.
DATES: Comments must be received by 
September 17, 2004.

ADDRESSES: You may submit comments, 
identified by Docket No. OP–1209, by 
any of the following methods: 

• Agency Web site: http://
www.federalreserve.gov. Follow the 
instructions for submitting comments 
on the http://www.federalreserve.gov/
generalinfo/foia/ProposedRegs.cfm. 

• Federal eRulemaking Portal: http://
www.regulations.gov. Follow the 
instructions for submitting comments. 

• E-mail: 
regs.comments@federalreserve.gov. 
Include docket number in the subject 
line of the message. 

• FAX: 202/452–3819 or 202/452–
3102. 

• Mail: Jennifer J. Johnson, Secretary, 
Board of Governors of the Federal 
Reserve System, 20th Street and 
Constitution Avenue, NW., Washington, 
DC 20551. 

All public comments are available 
from the Board’s Web site at 
www.federalreserve.gov/generalinfo/
foia/ProposedRegs.cfm as submitted, 
except as necessary for technical 
reasons. Accordingly, your comments 
will not be edited to remove any 
identifying or contact information. 
Public comments may also be viewed 
electronically or in paper in Room MP–
500 of the Board’s Martin Building (20th 
and C Streets, NW.) between 9 a.m. and 
5 p.m. on weekdays.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Minh-Duc T. Le or Ky Tran-Trong, 
Senior Attorneys, Division of Consumer 
and Community Affairs, Board of 
Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System, at (202) 452–3667 or 452–2412; 
for users of Telecommunications Device 
for the Deaf (‘‘TDD’’) only, contact (202) 
263–4869.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

I. Background 

The Fair and Accurate Credit 
Transactions Act of 2003 (FACT Act) 
was signed into law on December 4, 
2003. Pub. L. 108–159, 117 Stat. 1952. 
In general, the FACT Act amends the 
Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA) to 
enhance the ability of consumers to 
combat identity theft, to increase the 
accuracy of consumer reports, and to 
allow consumers to exercise greater 
control regarding the type and amount 
of marketing solicitations they receive. 
The FACT Act also restricts the use and 
disclosure of sensitive medical 
information. To bolster efforts to 
improve financial literacy among 
consumers, title V of the Act (entitled 
the ‘‘Financial Literacy and Education 
Improvement Act’’) creates a new 
Financial Literacy and Education 
Commission empowered to take 
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appropriate actions to improve the 
financial literacy and education 
programs, grants, and materials of the 
Federal government. Lastly, to promote 
increasingly efficient national credit 
markets, the FACT Act establishes 
uniform national standards in key areas 
of regulation regarding consumer report 
information. 

As part of the effort to increase the 
accuracy of consumer reports, section 
313(b) of the FACT Act requires the 
Board to conduct a joint study with the 
Federal Trade Commission (FTC) 
regarding the extent to which, and the 
manner in which, consumer reporting 
agencies and furnishers of consumer 
information to consumer reporting 
agencies are complying with the 
procedures, timelines, and requirements 
under the FCRA for (1) the prompt 
investigation of disputed information, 
(2) the completeness of information 
provided to consumer reporting 
agencies, and (3) the prompt correction 
or deletion of any inaccurate or 
incomplete information or information 
that cannot be verified. Furnishers of 
information to consumer reporting 
agencies may include banks, retailers, 
mortgage companies, medical 
establishments, and others. 

The FTC and the Board must jointly 
submit a progress report to Congress on 
the results of this study no later than 
December 4, 2004, which is 12 months 
after the date of enactment of the FACT 
Act. The report also must contain 
recommendations for legislative or 
administrative actions as the Board and 
FTC jointly determine to be appropriate.

In this notice, the Board requests 
specific information about the current 
duties and practices of furnishers 
regarding the prompt investigation of 
information, the completeness of 
information, and the prompt correction 
or deletion of information. The Board 
also seeks comment on possible 
legislative and regulatory action to 
improve the dispute process. 

II. The Fair Credit Reporting Act 

The FCRA was amended in 1996 to 
impose duties on furnishers of 
consumer information. Consumer Credit 
Reporting Reform Act of 1996 (Pub. L. 
105–347), 15 U.S.C. 1681 et seq. With 
the passage of the FACT Act, certain 
duties were amended and additional 
duties were imposed. The first section 
below will discuss the furnishers’ duties 
imposed by the FCRA in effect prior to 
the FACT Act amendments, since the 
amendments have not, or have only 
recently become effective. The second 
section will discuss the new obligations 
arising from the FACT Act amendments. 

The FCRA—Pre FACT Act 

The 1996 amendments to the FCRA 
established duties for furnishers of 
consumer information. These duties, 
found in FCRA section 623, include the 
duties to report accurate information; to 
provide notice of a dispute; to provide 
notice of closed accounts; to provide 
notice involving delinquent accounts; 
and to investigate after receiving notice 
of a dispute from a consumer reporting 
agency. 

Section 623(a)(1) of the FCRA 
prohibits a furnisher from reporting any 
information to a consumer reporting 
agency that it knows or consciously 
avoids knowing is inaccurate. This 
general prohibition, however, does not 
apply if a furnisher provides an address 
for consumers to use to notify the 
furnisher that specific information is 
inaccurate. If the furnisher provides 
such an address, the furnisher may not 
report information relating to a 
consumer to any consumer reporting 
agency if the consumer has notified the 
furnisher at the specified address that 
the information is inaccurate, and the 
information is in fact inaccurate. 

Section 623(a)(2) of the FCRA 
provides that when a furnisher who 
regularly and in the ordinary course of 
business reports information to one or 
more consumer reporting agencies 
determines that the information 
provided is not complete or accurate, 
the furnisher must promptly notify the 
consumer reporting agency. The 
furnisher must also provide the 
consumer reporting agency any 
corrections to that information, or any 
additional information necessary to 
make the information provided by the 
furnisher to the consumer reporting 
agency complete and accurate. 
Thereafter, the furnisher must not report 
to the consumer reporting agency any of 
the information that remains incomplete 
or inaccurate. 

Section 623(a)(3) of the FCRA requires 
that if the completeness or accuracy of 
any information reported by the 
furnisher to a consumer reporting 
agency is disputed by a consumer 
directly to the furnisher, the furnisher 
may not report that information to any 
consumer reporting agency without 
notice that the information is disputed 
by the consumer. 

Furnishers have a duty to provide 
notice of closed accounts and 
delinquent accounts. Under section 
623(a)(4), a furnisher—who regularly 
and in the ordinary course of business 
reports information to a consumer 
reporting agency about a consumer who 
has a credit account with the 
furnisher—must notify the consumer 

reporting agency of the voluntary 
closure of the account by the consumer. 
This notice must be included with 
information regularly furnished for the 
period in which the account is closed. 
Under section 623(a)(5), a furnisher that 
reports to a consumer reporting agency 
that a delinquent account is being 
placed for collection, charged off, or 
subjected to any similar action must 
notify the consumer reporting agency of 
the month and year of the 
commencement of the delinquency that 
immediately preceded the collection, 
charge off, or similar action. The month 
and year must be reported within 90 
days of the furnisher reporting the 
collection, charge off, or similar action. 

A furnisher also has duties when a 
consumer disputes information with a 
consumer reporting agency. Section 611 
of the FCRA requires that the consumer 
reporting agency notify the furnisher of 
the dispute received from the consumer 
and provide the furnisher with all the 
information relevant to the dispute. 
When the furnisher receives this 
notification, section 623(b) of the FCRA 
requires the furnisher to conduct an 
investigation with respect to the 
disputed information, review all the 
relevant information provided, and 
report the results to the consumer 
reporting agency generally within 30 
days of the consumer reporting agency 
having received notice of the dispute 
from the consumer. If the furnisher’s 
investigation establishes that the 
information was incomplete or 
inaccurate, the furnisher must report 
that result to all other nationwide 
consumer reporting agencies to whom 
the furnisher provided that information. 
The time period for investigation, 
review, and report may be extended for 
15 days if the consumer reporting 
agency receives additional relevant 
information from the consumer. 

The FCRA—Post FACT Act 
Amendments 

The FACT Act amends the FCRA with 
respect to furnishers’ duties in several 
ways. For example, section 312(b) of the 
FACT Act amends the FCRA’s 
prohibition on knowingly reporting 
inaccurate information to prohibit 
reporting of information if the furnisher 
‘‘knows or has reasonable cause to 
believe that the information is 
inaccurate.’’ ‘‘Reasonable cause to 
believe that the information is 
inaccurate’’ means ‘‘having specific 
knowledge, other than solely allegations 
by the consumer, that would cause a 
reasonable person to have substantial 
doubts about the accuracy of the 
information.’’ 
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Other provisions of the FACT Act add 
to a furnisher’s duties. For example, 
section 312(c) of the FACT Act requires 
the Board, FTC, and other federal 
banking regulators to jointly prescribe 
regulations that would identify when a 
furnisher would be required to 
reinvestigate a dispute concerning the 
accuracy of information contained in a 
consumer report on the consumer, based 
on a direct request from a consumer. 
The furnisher, upon receiving this 
notice would generally have 30 days to 
investigate the disputed information, 
review all relevant information 
provided by the consumer, and report 
the results to the consumer. If the 
furnisher finds that the information 
reported was inaccurate, the furnisher 
also must promptly notify each 
consumer reporting agency to which the 
furnisher had reported the inaccurate 
information and provide any correction 
to that information that is necessary to 
make the information accurate. Section 
314(b) of the FACT Act would further 
require furnishers that find an item 
disputed by a consumer to a consumer 
reporting agency to be inaccurate, 
incomplete, or unverifiable after any 
reinvestigation to promptly modify, 
delete, or permanently block the 
reporting of that item of information. 

Since these provisions of the FACT 
Act generally have not become effective, 
the Board understands that information 
about a furnisher’s practices with 
respect to reporting and dispute 
investigations will be mostly about 
practices as they exist under the FCRA 
prior to the FACT Act amendments.

III. Request for Specific Information 
As described above, section 313(b) of 

the FACT Act requires the Board and 
the FTC to jointly study the extent to 
which, and the manner in which, 
consumer reporting agencies and 
furnishers of consumer information to 
consumer reporting agencies are 
complying with the procedures, 
timelines, and requirements under the 
FCRA for the prompt investigation of 
the disputed accuracy of any consumer 
information. The agencies also must 
study the completeness of the 
information provided to consumer 
reporting agencies and the prompt 
correction or deletion of any inaccurate 
or incomplete information or 
information that cannot be verified. In 
conducting the study, the Board is 
requesting public comment from 
furnishers, consumers, and other 
persons on the following issues: 

General Information 
• What type of entity reports negative 

and/or positive information to a 

consumer reporting agency and what 
type of entity does not report negative 
and/or positive information to a 
consumer reporting agency? If an entity 
does not report information to a 
consumer reporting agency, why not? 

• Of all disputes received by the 
furnisher, what percentage of the 
disputes or complaints comes through a 
consumer reporting agency? What 
percentage comes directly from 
consumers? What percentage comes 
from other sources (e.g., credit repair 
entities)? 

• Do the answers to the questions 
below vary based on industry, size of 
entity, type of credit, or other 
characteristics? Are there any 
generalizations that can be made based 
on industry, size of entity, type of 
credit, or other characteristics? 

Disputes Communicated by Consumers 
Directly to Furnishers 

• Does the furnisher provide an 
address for consumers to use if they 
want to dispute information directly 
with the furnisher? If not, why? If an 
address is provided, how is the 
consumer informed about this address? 

• Regardless of whether an address is 
provided, what is the furnisher’s 
process and timeline in handling 
disputes and complaints that come 
directly from consumers? Under what 
circumstances do furnishers currently 
investigate disputes regarding 
information in a consumer file, based on 
a direct request of the consumer? 

• Is sufficient relevant information 
provided to the furnisher by the 
consumer? If not, what relevant 
information is often missing, and why? 
If relevant information is lacking, how 
does the furnisher resolve the dispute? 

• What are consumers’ experiences in 
resolving a dispute where the furnisher 
provided an address? What are their 
experiences locating and using this 
address to resolve their dispute? 

• What are consumers’ experiences in 
resolving disputes where the furnisher 
does not provide an address? How were 
the disputes resolved and what entity or 
person (e.g., furnisher, consumer 
reporting agency, credit repair entity, 
legal representative, etc.) was 
instrumental in resolving the dispute?

Other Furnisher Duties 

• How does the furnisher ensure that 
it complies with the applicable statutory 
requirements regarding the accuracy 
and completeness of information it 
reports to the consumer reporting 
agency? 

• What are the furnisher’s procedures 
and timelines if it finds the information 
is not complete or accurate? 

• What are the furnisher’s procedures 
and timelines for reporting information 
that has been directly disputed by a 
consumer? 

• What are the furnisher’s procedures 
and timelines for reporting when a 
delinquency began on an account that 
has been placed for collection, charged 
off, or subjected to similar action? 

• What are the furnisher’s procedures 
and timelines for notifying a consumer 
reporting agency that a consumer has 
voluntarily closed a credit account with 
the furnisher? 

• What are consumers’ experience 
with communicating with furnishers, 
with the timing of the notice of dispute 
appearing on the credit report, or any 
other matter related to having the notice 
of dispute placed on the credit report 
when disputed information continues to 
be reported but with a notice of the 
dispute? 

• What are consumers’ experiences 
with furnishers reporting that credit 
accounts with the furnishers have been 
voluntarily closed? What is the time 
span between the consumer closing the 
account and information about the 
closure appearing on the credit report? 

Disputes Communicated by Consumers 
to Consumer Reporting Agencies 

• When a consumer reporting agency 
receives notice of consumer disputes 
and forwards the information to the 
furnisher, how does the consumer 
reporting agency provide the furnisher 
with the notices and relevant 
information? What information does the 
consumer reporting agency transmit to 
the furnisher? Describe any guidelines 
or procedures, voluntary or otherwise, 
that apply to this process. 

• How does a consumer reporting 
agency ensure that furnishers comply 
with the requirements and timelines 
established under the FCRA for disputes 
communicated to a consumer reporting 
agency? 

• What are the furnisher’s procedures 
and timelines for investigating the 
disputes and reviewing the information 
provided? 

• Is sufficient relevant information 
provided to the furnisher by the 
consumer through the consumer 
reporting agency? Is all relevant 
information from a consumer provided 
to the furnisher through the consumer 
reporting agency? If not, what relevant 
information is often missing, and why? 
If relevant information is lacking, how 
does the furnisher resolve the dispute? 

• If the furnisher finds that the 
information it reported to the consumer 
reporting agency was incomplete or 
inaccurate, what steps does the 
furnisher take? 
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• If the furnisher does not find the 
information reported to the consumer 
reporting agency to be incomplete or 
inaccurate, what steps does the 
furnisher take? 

• Describe any guidelines or 
procedures that may apply to the 
treatment of information that continues 
to be disputed by the consumer after the 
formal dispute process has been 
concluded. How often do the furnisher 
and consumer fail to reach an agreement 
after the conclusion of the formal 
dispute process, for example, where the 
consumer maintains that the disputed 
information is inaccurate and the 
furnisher maintains that it is accurate? 

Recommendations 

• What, if any, legislative or 
regulatory changes do you recommend 
besides changes made by the FACT Act 
and its implementing rules? How would 

these recommendations improve the 
system? What benefits or burdens 
should be considered?

By order of the Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System, August 5, 2004. 
Jennifer J. Johnson, 
Secretary of the Board.
[FR Doc. 04–18290 Filed 8–9–04; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6210–01–P

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND 
HUMAN SERVICES 

Announcement of Anticipated 
Availability of Funds for Family 
Planning Services Grants

AGENCY: Department of Health and 
Human Services, Office of the Secretary.

ACTION: Notice; correction.

SUMMARY: The Office of Population 
Affairs, Office of Public Health and 
Science, DHHS, published a notice in 
the Federal Register of Wednesday, July 
7, 2004 announcing the anticipated 
availability of funds for family planning 
services grants. This notice contained an 
error. An eligible Population/area was 
not listed as available for competition in 
2005. This document corrects the 
omission of the Seattle Population/area 
as competitive in 2005.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Susan B. Moskosky, 301–594–4008. 

Correction 

In the Federal Register of July 7, 
2004, FR Doc. 03–15514, on page 
41,114, in the second column under II. 
Award Information, correct the 7th line 
of the first paragraph to read ‘‘planning 
services grant awards in 17;’’ and on 
page 41,115, correct Table I to read:

TABLE I 

States/populations/areas to be served 
Approximate 
funding avail-

able 

Application due 
date 

Approx. grant 
funding date 

Region I: 
Massachusetts ................................................................................................................ $5,217,000 09/01/04 01/01/05 

Region II: 
New York State .............................................................................................................. 9,635,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
Puerto Rico ..................................................................................................................... 2,389,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
.

Region III: 
Washington, DC ............................................................................................................. 1,053,000 09/01/04 01/01/05 
.

Region IV: 
Kentucky ......................................................................................................................... 5,203,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
South Carolina ................................................................................................................ 5,569,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
Tennessee ...................................................................................................................... 5,914,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
.

Region V: 
No areas competitive in FY 2005.

Region VI: 
Arkansas ......................................................................................................................... 3,241,000 11/01/04 03/01/05 
New Mexico .................................................................................................................... 2,228,000 09/01/04 01/01/05 

Region VII: 
Kansas ............................................................................................................................ 2,332,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 

Region VIII: 
No areas competitive in FY 2005.

Region IX: 
Gila River Indian Community ......................................................................................... 251,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
Government of Guam ..................................................................................................... 452,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
Republic of Palau ........................................................................................................... 99,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
Federated States of Micronesia ..................................................................................... 411,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 

Region X: 
Idaho ............................................................................................................................... 1,318,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
Oregon, Multnomah County ........................................................................................... 330,000 03/01/05 07/01/05 
Washington, Seattle ....................................................................................................... 158,450 03/01/05 07/01/05 
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